MONSON FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES 
December  8, 2008


Present:
Pete Ross, Gerry Brayton, Christine Edwards, Peter Fimognari, Bob Finnegan, Bob Margerison, Maureen O’Sullivan, Jim Pennington, Ann Lee (Interim Administrative Assistant)

Also present:
Deb Mahar, Finance Director

Absent:
Joel Keller 

The meeting was convened at 6:50 p.m. 

Mr. Brayton motioned to accept the minutes of the 11-10-08 meeting, deleting Ms. Lee from the “present” section, it was seconded and SO VOTED, unanimously.

CORRESPONDENCE

· A copy of a Boston Globe article, in which House Speaker DiMasi said state aid to local cities and towns will be cut by up to 10% in FY2010, was reviewed.  Mr. Ross asked for clarification of Monson's numbers and Ms. Mahar explained.  Free cash is currently $443,000.

· A copy of FinCom's budget process priorities was passed out.

· Mr. Ross passed out a copy of testimony given by MMA to the Special Municipal Relief Commission, calling for legislation to enact four major reforms, among them local government's right to implement changes to insurance plans outside of collective bargaining.

Mr. Brayton explained how the GIC implements health insurance.  He also noted Ms. Neggers' previously shared and discussed letter.  House 1 numbers will be released in January.  In the meantime, FinCom should develop a list of town services priorities.  Mr. Ross suggested FinCom meet with the Selectboard in January.

· Ms. Mahar reviewed revenue projections.  She noted the tax rate was approved.  She also shared a FY2010 budget summary.  The pension number is estimated, as is the health insurance number at a 10% increase.  Highlighted areas are level funded as the number is unknown.  Mr. Ross asked if energy costs look promising.  Ms. Mahar explained oil is locked in for Town Hall and Memorial Hall, at the lowest price it has been since prices declined.

OLD BUSINESS / NEW BUSINESS

FY10 Budget Priorities: Mr. Ross gave an overview of the decisions so far this meeting.  FinCom will meet with the Selectboard and Ms. Neggers in January.  Members will look over the budget and flag any areas each feels deserve inquiries.  

Mr. Ross asked each member to share their ideas.

Mr. Ross asked if utilizing common clerical staff is feasible.  He also noted the importance of energy conservation.  He recommended FinCom members carefully look at departmental budgets, outside of the meeting time, and the committee could then talk to individual Department Heads.

Mr. Brayton asked if personnel sharing is possible.  His example was the bus mechanic that works for the school department.  He wondered if the mechanic could also service town equipment, noting that departments would have to determine priority use of the mechanic's time.

Mr. Margerison felt it would be necessary to cut departmental provided services.  He suggested advising the MPS Business Manger that last year's additional $180,000 given by the town to the school department should not be added to the NSS number for FY10.  He advised speaking to Department Heads to gather their ideas to prevent layoffs.  Mr. Fimognari cautioned that the last time individual FinCom members met with Department Heads, the FinCom member became an advocate for that individual department's budget.  Mr. Margerison suggested changing the Police and Fire Department shifts.  The PD currently works 4 days on, 2 days off, eight hours per day.  The EMT shift is currently 4 days on, 2 days off for first shift; and 5 days on, 2 days off for second shift, 10 hours per day.

Mr. Pennington suggested a hiring freeze.  He felt the town has not done enough in the area of departmental sharing or elimination.  He mentioned the PD and FD, but Mr. Brayton noted both share one dispatcher.  Mr. Brayton mentioned the backhoe rented by the Highway Department to the Water and Sewer Department, and Ms. O'Sullivan asked where that revenue shows up and why it is not added to the General Fund.  FinCom needs to learn how that revenue is accounted for.  Mr. Pennington mentioned that a zero-based budget, for which he has advocated, works well.  He reiterated the Selectboard has to look at combining services, and find ways to cut non-employee related expenses. Mr. Ross asked if it would be helpful for FinCom to create a list of potential cuts, as the Selectboard does, but with the committee's own suggestions.  In instances where FinCom and the Selectboard do not agree, FinCom has the right to make its own recommendations.  He stressed that it is in everyone's best interest, however,  to come to agreement.

Mr. Finnegan asked if Department Heads are aware of the difficult financial situation.  Ms. Mahar told FinCom they are very aware of it.

The committee discussed privatization of town services.  They discussed regionalization of departments, such as highway, fire and police.

Mr. Fimognari suggested FinCom recommend a minimum services budget, and let Department Heads make decisions for their respective departments.  Mr. Pennington said FinCom should make budget cuts and let the Department Heads make the decision for their departments.  Mr. Fimognari noted that pooling resources may mean layoffs, and layoffs create other budgetary issues.  Mr. Ross, noting the Highway Surveyor position, stated it is up to the Selectboard and the town to decide if they want the position changed, which would have to be voted at Town Meeting.

Request for Transfer from the Reserve Fund form:  Ms. O'Sullivan re-visited her previous request that quotes be attached to any Request for Transfer form.  Ms. Mahar suggested wording be added to require quotes for any goods or services request in excess of $1,000.  Mr. Margerison motioned that all Requests for Transfer from the Reserve Fund for supplies and services anticipated to be in excess of $1,000 must have three documented quotes, it was seconded and SO VOTED, unanimously.  Ms. Mahar  will add wording to the form.

Memo to School Committee: Mr. Margerison motioned that FinCom send a letter to the School Committee stating, “in light of projected budget shortfalls we anticipate for Fiscal Year 2010, funding for the School Department will be at Net School Spending.  Please budget accordingly.”  Mr. Pennington seconded it and it was SO VOTED, unanimously.  Ms. Lee will send the memo.

The next scheduled meetings of the Finance Committee are 1-5-09 and 1-12-09 at 6:45 at the Finance Director’s office.  FinCom may meet with the Selectboard on 1-27-09.

The meeting was adjourned at 8:45 PM.

Respectfully submitted,

Ann M. Lee

Interim Administrative Assistant
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